	MINUTE NUMBERS 745 - 747



Minutes of Community Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 8 March 2005 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor R J Thompson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Director of Community Services, Director of Finance, Leisure and Tourism Manager, Solicitor (part-time), Environmental Health Manager

Also in attendance: Councillor F E Dyson

731
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J Alcock, R Elms, M Robinson and C Sterry.

732
MINUTES

Councillor Sowter referred to Minute 575 of the meeting held on11 January and suggested that the content of resolution 3 did not reflect the feelings of the Committee that evening.  He suggested that the resolution should authorise a small working group to also investigate how current levels of financial support could be brought down to acceptable levels.  He also suggested that the membership of the working group should be increased by two more Members (one member from each party) to stimulate more discussion on the subject.

The Director of Community Services and the Chairman both assured Councillor Sowter that the minute did reflect the decision made by the Committee and that the words “identified concerns” did include the matters to which Councillor Sowter was referring.  The Chairman agreed to increase membership of the working group and assured him that all areas of concern at Longridge Sports Centre would be looked at by the working group in a forward, positive way.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the minutes of the meeting held on 11 January 2005 be approved as a correct record subject to Councillor Sterry’s name being removed from the list of attendees;  and

2.
the minutes of the meeting held on 17 January 2005 be approved as a correct record.

733
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

734
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

735
LANCASHIRE WASTE PARTNERSHIP 

The Chairman informed Committee that Ribble Valley Borough Council had been awarded £6,000 by the Lancashire Waste Partnership to recognise the fact that the school children of Ribble Valley had obtained more pledges to recycling than any other authority.  He informed Committee that the Director of Community Services was investigating ways which the money could be spent and also benefit the schools concerned.


The Chairman also asked the Director of Community Services to pass Committee’s congratulations on to Peter McGeorge, the Council’s Recycling Officer.

736
REPORT OF THE COUNTY SURVEYOR

The County Surveyor submitted a report for Committee’s information on the various maintenance works which had been completed or were in progress during the current financial year.  Members asked specific questions relating to various schemes.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

737
CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2005/6

The Director of Finance submitted a report setting out the Committee’s Capital Programme for 2005/6 together with Evaluation Statements which set out brief details of each scheme.  

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Finance be approved.  

738
CARAVAN SITE LICENCE AT RIBBLESDALE CARAVAN PARK, GISBURN

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report informing Committee that an application had been made by the Ribblesdale Caravan Park for a site licence for a twelve month season at the site.  He informed Committee that the planning permission which had recently been granted on appeal imposed no restriction on the length of the season and he recommended that a condition should be included in the site licence which would state that the mobile homes on the site should be occupied as permanent dwellings and should be used as holiday purposes only.  In order to ensure compliance with this condition the Director of Legal Services recommended that an additional condition should be included which required the site owner to maintain and make available for inspection a register of owner’s addresses.  He reminded Members that this condition was now being applied to all new caravan sites.  The other usual model conditions would also be applied to the site.

Councillor Dyson requested permission to speak at Committee and this was approved.  He expressed his concern that the condition attached to the planning permission would not be adhered to and that the mobile homes on the site would become the main residence of the owners.  Other members agreed with Councillor Dyson’s concerns and discussion took place as to whether or not conditions could be included in the site licence which would limit the length of the season.

The Council’s Solicitor informed Members that the site licence usually only referred to the day to day running of the site and that their concerns were related mainly to the planning permission.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the application for a site licence in respect of Ribblesdale Caravan Park, Gisburn be deferred and delegated to the Director of Legal Services in consultation with the Chairman and Shadow Chairman; and

2.
the Director of Legal Services, before making a decision on the application, be requested to contact the site owners to ascertain how they intend to apply the planning condition relating to holiday use only to their site. 

739
CARAVAN SITE LICENCE AT POTTERFORD FARM CARAVAN PARK, BILLINGTON

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report informing Committee that following discussions with the owner an application had been received to amend the present site licence at Potterford Farm Caravan Park, Billington.

The site has had a licence for in excess of 40 years.  In 1988 a planning condition was modified to provide the following:

“the site should be used as a caravan site in accordance with the terms of the site licence between the period 1 February to 31 December in any calendar year”.

The Director of Legal Services informed Committee that since the licence had been granted many families had chosen to make the caravan site their primary residence and over 50 of the vans were occupied by people registered for council tax at the site.  The owner now wished to increase the number of residentially occupied vans to 100% and it was, therefore, proposed that a licence should be issued for 128 static residential vans still operating on the same season as approved by the 1988 condition.  The owner was aware that the closed period must be strictly adhered to.  

Members again expressed concern that another permanent residential area was being created and it was finally resolved that the recommendations contained in the report relating to the site licence for Potterford Farm Caravan Park be approved subject to the number of static residential vans being limited to 60 and a condition being included that the site licence holder should maintain and make available a register showing details of the primary residence of the other caravan owners.  

RESOLVED:
That the Council's Environmental Health Officer be authorised to grant a new site licence under the terms set out in the report, but with the addition of a condition limiting the number of permanently occupied caravans to 60 and a requirement that the site owners maintain and make available for inspection, a register of addresses of caravan occupants showing details of their primary residence.

740
CARAVAN SITE LICENCE AT RIMINGTON CARAVAN PARK, RIMINGTON

The Director of Legal Services informed Committee that an application had been received from the site owner of Rimington Caravan Park, Rimington for a new site licence.  The current application reflected the planning permission on the site and the model conditions, together with the special condition relating to primary residence records, would be applied to the new licence.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the report of the Director of Legal Services be noted;  and

2.
the new site licence be granted in accordance with the terms set out therein.

741
PARK HOMES SITE LICENSING PROPOSALS FOR REFORM – CONSULTATION PAPER

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report informing Committee of a Consultation Paper which had been received in relation to the licensing of park homes.  This Paper dealt with park homes which were defined as “mobile homes used for residential purposes”.

A summary of the proposals contained within the Consultation Paper was included in the Director of Legal Services’ report.  The Consultation Paper dealt with many issues which had been causing concern to Committee in relation to caravan sites within the area.

RESOLVED:
That the Director of Legal Services, together with a working group of four Councillors be authorised to discuss the Consultation Paper and prepare a response to the Office of Deputy Prime Minister.  

742
COMMEMORATIVE ARBORETUM AT WADDINGTON ROAD CEMETERY.

The Director of Development Services submitted a report requesting Committee’s permission to establish a commemorative arboretum on land at Waddington Road Cemetery, Clitheroe.  The report reminded Members that the Council already operated a system whereby members of the public, (recently bereaved), could purchase newly planted trees as a commemorative tree.  Since 1993 a total of 70 have been planted and it had now become an established alternative to traditional commemorative methods with the Council receiving between 6 and 12 requests for commemorative trees each year.

The establishment of an arboretum would combine the planting of commemorative trees, internment of cremated remains and the establishment of an arboretum in a planned way rather than on an ad hoc basis when space became available.  It would also allow for the drawing up of a planting scheme, the sourcing of specimen trees and the design and setting out of the planting in a more structured manner allowing members of the public to visit the site and choose a tree growing in situ from a wider selection of varieties than is currently available.  Committee were advised that the arboretum would use up the remaining land in the Council's ownership.  Current capacity is assessed at probably 20 years at current usage., after which  adjacent land would require to be purchased to extend the cemetery further.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report of the Director of Development Services  be approved;  and

2.
a commemorative arboretum be created on land at Waddington Road Cemetery, Clitheroe.

743
RECREATION, CULTURE AND SPORTING EXCELLENCE GRANTS

The Director of Community Services submitted a report informing Committee of the recommendation for grant aid made by the Working Group.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the contents of the report;  and

2.
endorse the recommendations of the Working Group as outlined in the attached appendices.

744
AUDIT COMMISSION – BEST VALUE REVIEW OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 

The Director of Development Services submitted a report informing Committee of the outcome of the recent Best Value Review of the Environmental Health, Building Control and Planning Services.  The Council had been judged as providing a “good” two star service with uncertain prospects for improvement.  This was a satisfactory outcome but still offered the challenge to show that many improvements can and would be made.  A copy of the full report submitted by the Audit Commission had already been circulated to Members and the Director of Development Services suggested that the perceived shortfalls of the service set out in the report, together with recommendations for improvements should form the basis of an overall improvement plan which could be delivered through the service/business planning processes.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee welcomed the outcome of the Best Value Review of Development Services and will strive to include the recommendations for improvement into the relevant service plans for the Environmental Health Services, Planning Services and Building Control Services.  

745
CIVIL CONTINGENCIES ACT 2004 – EMERGENCY PLANNING 

The Director of Development Services submitted a report to update Members on the implementation of the Civil Contingencies Act.  The Act increased the Authority’s responsibilities with regard to emergency planning from a Category 2 to a Category 1 responder.  Previously all funding for this area of responsibility had been allocated directly to Lancashire County Council and had equated to £12,000 for each Lancashire District Authority.  The Home Office had now decided to allocate funding directly to the Local Authorities and the Council’s settlement based on population and Social Deprivation Index was only £14,204, to continue to provide the present services and also undertake the new responsibilities.  The County Council had indicated that they would require £12,000 of that allocation to enable them to continue providing the same level of service to the Council.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report of the Director of Development Services  be noted reluctantly;

2.
the Chief Executive and/or Director of Development Services be authorised to negotiate a suitable Service Level Agreement and financial arrangement with Lancashire County Council Emergency Planning Service and to clarify the responsibility for Lead Authority and level of support service provision in relation to the Council’s new responsibilities under the Civil Contingencies Act 2004;  and

3.
the Director of Development Services  be requested to express the Council’s concern regarding the allocation of the settlement based on population and Social Deprivation Index to the Local Government Association and the Government.

746
WASTE TRANSFER STATION, SALTHILL DEPOT, CLITHEROE

The Director of Community Services submitted a report on progress being made to construct a waste transfer station within the Council’s depot at Lincoln Way, Salthill Industrial Estate, Clitheroe.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

747
CHANGES TO “FITNESS FOR LIFE” SCHEME

The Director of Community Services submitted a report informing Committee of the proposed changes to the “Fitness for Life” Scheme from 1 April 2005.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

748
FREEDOM LEISURE CARD

The Director of Community Services submitted a report informing Committee of the proposed developments to the Freedom Leisure Card which were proposed to take effect from 1 April 2005.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

749
PHYSICAL ACTIVITY UPDATE

The Director of Community Services submitted a report updating Members on the Council’s health and physical activity projects, namely “Fitness for Life”, Heart Watch, Pathways to Work, Ribble Valley Rural Outreach and the Stepping Out Healthy Walks project.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

750
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

The Environmental Health Manager submitted a report for Committee’s information.  It included an update on Castle Cement, the minutes of a joint meeting which had been held with the Environment Agency and the Hyndburn and Ribble Valley Primary Care Trust, an update on the fluoridation of mains water and the draft Animal Welfare Bill.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

751
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

The Director of Community Services submitted a report for Committee’s information on the progress related to waste management and setting out the consequences to the service following the reductions on the revenue budget for 2005/06.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

752
REPORT FROM REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES

A report was submitted by Councillor Sowter who had recently attended a meeting of the Oral Health Strategy Group.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 9.15pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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